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PORTFOLIO AREA: 

Date of Meeting:
19th January 2004

Public


Key Decision:
Yes
Recorded in Forward Plan:
Yes

Outside Policy Framework

Title:
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT REVIEW

Report of:
Town Clerk and Chief Executive

Report reference:
CE.04/04

Summary:

Report CE28/03 opened a period of consultation with external stakeholders and Overview and Scrutiny Committees in support of the Council’s work to prepare its response to the draft recommendations of the Boundary Committee published on the 1st December 2003.  This report advises the Executive on progress with the consultation.  It reminds members of the meetings taking place; the outcomes of which will be presented at the meeting.

In addition, the report outlines the joint work being carried out with Allerdale, Copeland and Eden District Councils in preparing a response to the Boundary Committee.

Recommendations:

The Executive is recommended to:

1. Receive the comments collected from the consultation and ask officers to reflect these in the draft response to the Boundary Committee; and

2. Firstly, clarify the first choice option and secondly, consider identifying and undertaking preliminary work on a second choice for Carlisle.

Contact Officer:
Peter Stybelski
Ext:
 7001

1. BACKGROUND INFORMATION AND OPTIONS

1.1 Consultation on the stage 3 response

It is now seven weeks since the publication of the Boundary Committee for England’s draft recommendations for unitary local government in Cumbria.  Since that time the Executive has agreed the following programme of consultation with stakeholders:

· Parish Councils   -   11th December 2003;

· City Vision Group-   13th January 2004;

· NNDR Group      -   14th January 2004.

In addition the draft recommendations report is being considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  It is the intention to use the feedback from these meetings to inform the Council’s formal response to the Boundary Committee – the cut off date for which is the 23rd February 2004.  Full Council will be considering this response at a Specila Council meeting on the 20th February.

At the time of writing only one of these meetings had taken place, with the Carlisle Association of Parish Councils.  Lesley Dixon gave a presentation to this meeting on the 11th December and encouraged each and every parish to respond to the Boundary Committee’s draft recommendations report, by letter or via the Committee’s website.  Representatives at the meeting were informed that the Boundary Committee had or were planning to send a leaflet to each household in the area explaining the draft recommendations and seeking views.  It would appear from the discussion that these leaflets were not yet circulated in Carlisle.  Given that we are over half way through the stage 3 period, the Boundary Committee has been advised.  No other feedback from the meeting has been received 

Updates from each of the meetings will be reported to the Executive at the meeting and any comments will be reflected in the stage 3 response which the Council considers on the 20th February.

Joint work 

Running alongside these consultation activities is the Council’s continued joint work with Allerdale, Copeland, Eden and South Lakeland (for some aspects) to prepare a draft Stage 3 response to the Boundary Committee by the 23rd February.  This draft will be presented to the Executive on the 13th February and a Special Council meeting on the 20th February.

This work is being assisted by KPMG who have been appointed on behalf of the districts to help us in preparing a response which will deal with the issues highlighted in the Boundary Committee’s draft recommendations report.  Each of the district’s are making a financial contribution; Carlisle’s contribution to which is being covered from existing budgets allocated for regional government preparations. Whilst KPMG are advising on the content of the submission and its presentation there is a considerable input from each district in preparing the main sections of the submission.

In addition, to the appointment of KPMG, the district’s have agreed that there is a need for communications advice.  The role of a communications adviser is to:

· Assist the districts develop their approach to communications and publicity during stages 3 and 4 of the review;

· Ensure that the districts provide consistent and up to date information on their preferred model of unitary local government; and 

· Promote the involvement of the public in the debate about unitary local government in Cumbria.

At their meeting on the 9th January 2004 the leaders of Allerdale, Carlisle, Copeland and Eden district councils agreed that an appointment of the specialist company, Staniforth Communications should be made.

Meeting with the Boundary Committee

Following the publication of the Boundary Committee report on the 1st December 2003, the leaders of the district councils concerned met with representatives of the Boundary Committee to discuss the draft recommendations for Cumbria.  The Boundary Committee delegation included the Director, the Team Manager for Cumbria and a Committee member.  

A number of issues were raised including the disappointment of the leaders of the Cumbrian districts that their preferred approach to unitary local government had not been included as a draft recommendation.  In addition, the Cumbrian districts outlined a possible response, ie. To accept that there maybe arguments in support of the “South Cumbria and Lancaster” option but that there remains a case to be made for two unitary authorities based upon the existing administrative areas of Carlisle/Eden and Allerdale/Copeland.

The strong view of the Boundary Committee at that time was that it will be “(…) an uphill struggle to persuade them of the case for these two unitaries”.  In the stage 3 response they would be looking for evidence, not previously put forward, that the district councils are aware of the issues in relation to the provision of strategic services and have proposals for how these might be addressed.

It was intimated that in the view of the Boundary Committee the North Cumbria option presented a “prima facie” case for a strong unitary authority and that the stage 3 period provided an opportunity for the districts to say how they might make it work.  In view of these comments the Executive may wish to consider a second choice and allocate officer time to investigating how it might be made to work.

2. CONSULTATION

2.1 Consultation to Date

See above section.

2.2 Consultation proposed.

The Boundary Committee is seeking the views of all householders in each part of the region affected and will be carrying out interviews with a sample of residents in each district.

Further consultation may need to be considered by the Council at a later stage in line with the advice of the communications adviser.

3. RECOMMENDATIONS

The Executive is asked to:

4. Receive the comments collected from the consultation and ask officers to reflect these in the draft response to the Boundary Committee;

5. Firstly, clarify the first choice option and secondly, consider identifying and undertaking preliminary work on a second choice for Carlisle.

REASONS FOR RECOMMENDATIONS

To ensure that Carlisle City Council is in a position to respond to the Boundary Committee by the 23rd February.

6. IMPLICATIONS

· Staffing/Resources – too early to establish the staffing and resource implications.

· Financial – any financial contribution to the cost of external advice is covered by existing budgets.

· Legal – None at this stage.

· Corporate – appropriate briefings to be given to all staff and a regular bulletin is being prepared.

· Risk Management –the proposals for regional government have fundamental impact for the future of the Council, which will need to be planned strategically as part of any transitional arrangements.

· Equality Issues – none

· Environmental – none

· Crime and Disorder – none

· Impact on Customers –none at this stage.
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